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SED Members of the Church of Our Saviour of the Wellington Anglican Maori Pastorate, dancing and singing in the Maori tradition as they performed
in Honolulu. T”is group won a contest for being the best singers and dancers in Wellington, New Zealand.
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The Reverend Kingi lhaka, in charge of the Maori group, greets Mrs.
Mary K. Robinson and Mrs. Victoria Rodrigues at St. Andrew’s Cathe-
dral door, following the service when he was preacher,

;
New Zealand Group Stops in Honolulu

Sunday, June 13, was a memorable day for the Diocese.
Fifteen young Maoris from Wellington, New Zealand,
made their first stop on a world tour in Honolulu. They
were met at the airport by the Reverend Guy Piltz, in
charge of youth work for the Diocese and Mr. Richard

18
Laulau Supper at Holy Nativity Youth Center, given in honor of the
Maori group from New Zealand.
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The Maori group from Wellington as they paused in Honoluly,

Chang, a Candidate for Holy Orders from this Diocese,
who is attending The Church Divinity Church of the
Pacific, and Mr. Henry Budd, our Diocesan Treasurer.
Iolani School graciously provided two buses for their
transportation.

They attended the eleven o’clock service at St. Andrew’s
Cathedral, where their leader, the Reverend Kingi Ihaka,
preached. Following the service they sang to the con-
gregation outside the Cathedral. Lunch was served to
them at the Diocesan House, where they were joined by
Maori friends. The Rev. Mr. Thaka was recently in Hol
lywood as technical director of a motion picture con-
cerning the life of the Maori people.

Following lunch they were taken on a tour of the is-
land, visiting Sea Life Park, and returning to the Bishop’s
home for a dip in the ocean before going to Holy Nativity
Church for a delicious laulau supper. The Youth Center
was filled to capacity for the supper, which was under the
direction of Mr. Kenneth Lee, and for the entertainment
they gave following the supper. It was a delightful occa-
sion for everyone—and a rare treat to have such a fine
group with us. They left the next morning for Vancouver.

Our special thanks go to Holy Nativity Church mem-
bers for their cooperation and fine preparation for this
evening.

Their purpose in touring the world is to bring a bet-
ter understanding between the Anglican Church of Wel-
lington and other churches where they plan to visit. Their
enthusiasm and charm cannot help but win friends wher-
ever they go.
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Seabury Hall student packed and ready for summer vacation.

More MRI For Hawaii

The missions on the Island of Hawaii are supporting a
Korean student at St. Michael’s Theological Seminary in
Seoul, Korea. St. Luke’s Korean Mission, Honolulu, is
paying $60 per month for the salary of a Korean priest.
Good Samaritan Parish, Wailuku, Maui, is supporting
in full a Philippine Independent Church priest—the Rev-
erend Justo Andres—to do work on the Island of Maui
with the Ilocano people.

Honolulu has chosen to accept Okinawa as our field of
endeavor for MRI. Archdeacon Charles Crane, of Kauali,
and Mr. and Mrs. Thomas Brodhead, of Honolulu, spent
a week in Okinawa visiting all of our missions and
Church centers. They are making a tour of our islands
in Hawali, presenting the needs of Okinawa to our con-
gregations.

The Diocese is accepting the support of the Philippine
Independent Church missions in Hawaii, throughout all
of our islands. Our Independent Church priests are min-
istering to approximately ten chapels in our church build-
ings where possible, but also in schools and plantation
buildings. We hope to help them acquire land and to
erect modest church buildings where they can have serv-
ices. We will also furnish them with the necessary church
furnishings.

St. Peter’s Church, Honolulu, has granted permission
for the Samoan Church to use the church building for
their worship services on Sunday afternoons at.2 p.m.
This group is made up of new arrivals from Samoa and
conduct their services in the Samoan language. They
were converted to the Christian faith by missionaries of
the London Missionary Society out of Tonga and have
formed their own congregation after their arrival in
Hawaii.
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Closing exercises at Seabury Hall, Makawao, Maui. Ilts first year
brought to a successful conclusion.

Diocesan Stewardship Workshops

The Diocesan Department of Stewardship has made ar-
rangements for Mr. Huntington Hanchett of the Execu-
tive Council’s Department of Promotion to conduct two
Stewardship Workshops, one in Honolulu and the other
at Seabury Hall, Makawao, Maui during the month of
July.

These will be hard-hitting, down to earth meetings with
practical and thorough training covering all sizes and
types of parishes and missions. We are grateful that Mr.
Hanchett has consented to lend his time to help the
Church in Hawaii.

Seabury Hall honor students on Headmaster’s list.
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The Right Reverend Alan Francis Bright Rogers and his wife, from
Phoenix, Mauritius, islands off the coast of Madagascar, in the Indian
Ocean. They were the guests of Bishop and Mrs. Kennedy for a few
days before going on to Sydney, Australia and back to Mauritivs
via Europe.

SOS —Build Our Blood Bank

The Episcopal Blood Bank is at a very low ebb—due
to the fact that we have had some very ill patients who
have demanded the help of this reserve.

St. Christopher’s Church has been the real spark plug
in providing blood for our bank, but they cannot fill
the demand now placed upon it.

We would urge all of our people to respond to this
call and make an appointment with the Blood Bank NOW.

A very wonderful plan is to insure you and your family
by giving blood to the bank. Taking one pint in this
way, the next pint will go to the Episcopal Blood Bank
and give much needed assistance to those who require
our help.

The Bank was started several years ago by the Lay-
men’s Group. It is one of the very fine projects of the
group and should continue to do the good work for
which it was intended.

* * *

Leave on Furlough

The Reverend B. Jean Clark, Rector of Holy Nativity
Church, and his family left on furlough the first of the
month. The Rev. Roger M. Melrose, Headmaster of Sea-
bury Hall, sailed for Vancouver with his family the mid-
dle of June. Mr. Melrose attended a meeting of the
heads of private schools in Forest Grove, Oregon, while
on the Mainland. The Venerable Charles T. Crane, Arch-
deacon of Kauai and Rector of All Saints’ Church, Ka-

paa, sailed on the same ship with his family.
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Holy Nativity Church Suffers Fire Loss

A very unfortunate fire occurred at Holy Nativity
Church, Aina Haina on Sunday, May 30, following the
morning services. It burned the sacristy completely, as
well as the organ. There was considerable damage to the
walls and ceiling of the church and completely destroyed
the new stained glass window. Fortunately all was cov-
ered by insurance. The estimated loss was $100,000.

The cause of the fire is not known, but because of
many cases of vandalism in this area, it is supposed that
the fire was deliberately started in a closet where vest-
ments were hung.

The services are being held in the Youth Center until
repairs have been completed.

T

Clergy Exchanges and Visitors

The Very Reverend Sturgis L. Riddle, D.D., Dean of
the American Cathedral in Paris, France, will be ex-
change preacher with the Very Reverend John J. Morrett,
of St. Andrew’s Cathedral during the month of July.

The Reverend Stuart G. Fitch of St. Luke’s Church,
Monrovia, California, is exchanging with the Reverend
Morimasa Kanishiro of St. Mary’s Church, Honolulu,
during June, July and August.

The Rev. Victor Maddick and his wife will spend three
days in the Hostel during July. He is the Director of Re-
ligious Education in the State Schools of Melbourne,
Australia, and planned to tour England and America in
study.

The Reverend Charles S. Neville of Good Samaritan
Church, Corvallis, Oregon, exchanged pulpits with the
Reverend B. Jean Clark, Rector of Holy Nativity Church,

Honolulu.

Why Fear the Truth?

Fear is lack of faith. Lack of faith is ignorance. Fear
can only be cured by vision.

Give the world eyes. It will see. Give it ears. It
will hear. Give it a right arm. It will act.

Man needs time and room. Man needs soil, sunshine
and rain. Needs a chance.

Open all your doors and windows. Let everything
pass freely in and out, out and in.

Even the evil. Let it pass out and in, in and out.

No man hates the truth, But most men are afraid of
the truth.

Make the truth easier than a lie.
welcomer than its counterfeits,

Then men will no longer be afraid.

Being afraid is being ignorant. Being ignorant is
being without faith, —Mrs. Raymond (Wilma) Hoefener

Make the truth

Hawaiian Church Chronicle



Devout Layman Elected President
0f Hawaii Loa College
Dr. Chandler W. Rowe, Dean of Academic Affairs of

Lawrence University, was elected President of the new
Hawaii Loa College, a four-year liberal arts college which
is an ecumenical venture of the Methodist, United Church
of Christ, Presbyterian and Episcopal Churches, to be
opened next year on 100 acres of prime real estate below
the Pali lookout on Windward Oahu. Land valued at
$5,500,000 for the college was donated by Harold K. L.
Castle, Kaneohe Ranch Company president. This college
will serve a great need not only in Hawaii but in the
entire Pacific.

Dr. Rowe received his B.A. degree from Beloit College
in 1939, his M.A. in the Department of Anthropology
from Chicago University in 1947, and his Ph.D. from
the same university in 1951. During World War 1I he
served in the U.S. Army Engineers Corps in the Pacific
Theater.

He is married and has a son and two daughters. He
comes to Hawaii with an enviable reputation. He is a
devout layman of the Episcopal Church.

OUR ISLAND OF MAUI CLERGY

The Reverend Charles H. Smith, Vicar of Holy Innocents Church,
Lahaina, The Venerable William H. Aulenbach, Jr., Archdeacon of
Mavi and Rector of Good Shepherd Parish, Wailuku, the Reverend
Iver J. Torgerson, Jr., Vicar of St. John’s Church, Kula.

June « 1965

1965 Graduating Class of St. Andrew’s Priory School for Girls, Honolulu.
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Students from All Saints’ Episcopal Church, Kapaa; St. Thomas Chapel,
Hanalei; Christ Church, Kilavea, and St. Michael and All Angels, Lihuve
prepared by the Venerable Charles T. Crane and the Reverend Thomas
K. Yoshida were presented to Bishop Kennedy for Confirmation on
May 20, 1965 at All Saints’ Church. The students pictured above and
two adults, who were confirmed earlier comprised the class.

Front row: Baron Sunada, Sunny Gail Mitsui, Beverly Morita, Dee
Takashima, Ann Murakami, Joyce Urabe, Mabel Akutagawa, Giles
Sokei, Patrick Kaihara, Peter Nakamura. Second row: Winifred Goo,
Jasmine Goo, Evelyn Nishiie, Marlene Maruta, Emily Hamamura,
Cynthia Takashima, Lois Sakai, William Gregg, Margery Goo, Blakes-
lee Conant. Back row: The Venerable Charles T. Crane, the Right
Reverend Harry S. Kennedy and the Reverend Thomas K. Yoshida.
Not pictured but confirmed: Mrs. Phyllis Eichman and Mrs. Edith
Hardie. (Photo by Arteraft Studios)

* * ¥

New Postulants to Enter Seminary

September will find three new Postulants from Hawaii
entering the Church Divinity School of the Pacific: Ru-
dolph Duncan, Winston Ching and Franklin Chun.

Mr. Duncan has been a devout layman and lay reader
of our Church for many years, having served on Kauali,
Maui and now at St. John’s-by-the-Sea, Kahaluu, Oahu
and St. Peter’s Church, Honolulu. He has been with
American Factors, Ltd., for many years, but his devotion
to our Lord has made him make the decision to sacrifice
much in order to serve Him better. He will leave with
his wife and children ‘the latter part of July to establish
himself at the Seminary.

Winston Ching, a faithful member of St. Peter’s Church,
has long been a leader of the Episcopal Young Church-
men, having been president at the time Bishop Lichten-
berger was our guest at Convocation. He has just gradu-
ated from the University of Hawaii.

Franklin Chun, another of our fine young leaders in
the youth work in his own parish, St. Elizabeth’s Church,
Honolulu, and at Canterbury House, also graduated from
the University of Hawali.

We take pride in sending these three men to seminary,
knowing that they will enrich the ministry of our Church.
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Kwajalein

The Reverend John Engelcke, Chaplain for Canter-
bury House at the University of Hawaii, spent May 26-
29 on Kwajalein, organizing a new mission, the Church
of the Ascension, which is the Episcopal Church in the
Marshall Islands under the Diocese of Honolulu.

Mr. Herbert C. Cosgrove has been the leader of this
mission, and has a high place in the executive hierarchy
of Bell Telephone Laboratories. His wife, Selma, has
given him able assistance. Mr. Cosgrove was elected Sen-
ior Warden of the Bishop’s Committee, Mr. Karl F.
Koehler, Junior Warden, Mr. Lowell T. Yoon, treasurer
and Mrs. William Hoyt, clerk.

There were 64 at the communion service held for our
people. The lay readers conduct services each Sunday.

The church was so named because it was organized on
Ascension Day. It seems quite fitting because Kwajalein
is where the work is the launching and study of missiles.

The Reverend Mr. Engelcke commended greatly the
Protestant Senior Choir of 25 members for learning the
Episcopal service and their participation in it, as well
as that of the organist, Mr. Stanley Sholar. k

The Reverend Mr. Engelcke will make quarterly visits
to this congregation to take them the sacraments of our

Church.

T

Please Remember

Please remember that there is no Chronicle in July
and August. So many people have the impression that
they are missing the summer issues—so we make this
explanation. We will be back in September.

Families and friends gather to congratulate the graduates of the
Class of 1965, Hawaii Preparatory Academy, Kamuela, Hawadii.

Hawaiian Church Chronicle



Graduation Exercises

Iolani School for boys had a graduating class of 102,
St. Andrew’s Priory School for girls had a class of 67
and the Hawaii Preparatory Academy a class of 47.
Receiving the Bishop’s Award for Christian Education
and Christian Service were: Thomas Nagata, from Iolani;
Sandra Matsuyo Kamioka, St. Andrew’s Priory and
Stephen Earl Spangler Smith, the Academy.

Iolani School and the Academy were honored by hav-
ing the Cum Laude Society installed by Mr. Ronald Beas-
ley, M.A. (Campad) LL.D., Regent of District VI, Cum
Laude Society. Twenty-one members of the faculty of
Iolani were installed, as were twenty-one students. There
were thirteen installed at the Academy.

Working With St. Clement’s Church

Emmanuel Church, Enchanted Lake, where the Vicar is
the Reverend Delbert Westling, has joined with St. Clem-
ent’s Church in a mutual relationship. The Reverend
Paul M. Wheeler, D.D., Rector of St. Clement’s Church,
is directing the activities of both churches. This is the
third team of churches and clergy in Honolulu.

* *® %k *

Camp Schedules for the Islands of Oahv and Mavi

Session 1 July 4-16 Grades 3-6 Cost $35
Session 11 July 18-30 Grades 3-6 Cost $35
Session 111 August 1-13 Grades 7-9 Cost $37

This schedule is for both Camp Mokuleia on Qahu
and for Camp Pecusa on Maui. Al of the sessions on
Oahu are filling up rapidly, so if you are planning to
send your child to camp you should get your application
in now.

The camping program on Maui promises to be an in-
teresting one that is well worth considering for your
child. They plan to use Camp Pecusa as a base camp
for a program on mountain camping. In each session
there are to be two camping trips. The first will be an
overnight trip to Polipoli Springs, and the second a trip
into the crater of Haleakala. This is a real opportunity
for the children to learn camping skills and put them to
use. Applications may be obtained for either program
from your clergy.

1.

Annual Clergy Picnic

The Annual Clergy Picnic was held at Bellow’s Field
on June 23 from 2-6 p.m. This is always a happy time
for the Diocesan Family to get together so that they may
know each other and play and eat together. Mrs. Stanley
Adams, Mrs. Fred Minuth and Mrs. Guy Piltz were in

charge of arrangements.
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Kuakini Lindsey, ahiu pipi hunter on “Sparkling.”” In this photo he is
pictured awaiting the start of the Heart Fund parade, “Old Hawaii On
Horseback.” He is a member of St. James Church, Kamuela, Hawaii.

Wild Cattle Taken From Forest Reserve

The days of hunting “ahiu pipi” (wild cattle) are not
over yet! Fifty years ago hunting wild cattle was almost
a daily occupation. Today, it is somewhat of a novelty,
although the forests throughout the island of Hawaii still
support many wild cattle.

Kuakini Lindsey, retired Parker Ranch paniolo, and
a descendant of the famous Lindsey family whose men
and women alike knew no fear of horse or bullock, spends
most of his time in retirement riding his fine cow pony,
“Sparkling,” working cattle on his daughter’s (Mrs. Har-
ry Fergestrom) Hawaiian Homes ranch or caring for a
herd of cattle on a 300-acre ranch in the Kamoku area
which borders the Hamakua Forest Reserve. The Hama-
kua Forest Reserve is a thick, dense forest—a perfect
paradise for wildlife to exist in peace and contentment.

It was on one of his routine inspections of the pad-
docks in the Kamoku area that Kuakini noticed a con-
siderable herd of cattle in the Hamakua Forest Reserve,
a large number of which were matured animals bearing
no brands of any kind.

Kuakini studied the behavior of the herd for two weeks.
Each morning at about seven o’clock the herd emerged
from the lower forest of Kamoku and grazed in the open
pastures. At about ten o’clock the herd went back into
the forest and disappeared from sight. Each day’s vigil
goaded this old time paniolo more and more into making
up his mind that there was to be no rest for him until he
could once more try his hand at the old art of wild cattle
hunting. It had been many years since he had tangled

Page Seven




with a wild bullock—Dbut he had one bit of assurance and -

that was that his horse was a good cow pony and knew
his share of the responsibilities of the job ahead.

At the end of the second week Kuakini was sure that
the habits of the herd were clear to him so he called Ho-

nokaa rancher Jack Ramos, to whom the animals be- -
longed, and told him about the animals. Jack was well

aware of the fact that many of his herd had disappeared
into the forest and gone wild. He was eager to get them
out also. A date was arranged and agreed upon and
Jack and his men met Kuakini early one morning and
started out after the animals. They entered the forest
against the wind so as not be detected by the cattle. Deep
in the forest they surrounded the herd and moved in very
slowly and quietly so as not to spook the cattle. They
moved the herd very slowly to the upper boundary of the
forest into the clearing and toward a corral where the
animals were to be trucked away. Everything went very
smoothly until the animals got into the corral. The in-
stinct of the wild immediately came forward. The herd
was restless and suspicious. A young bull who had never
known confinement was especially restless and frightened
by the strange creatures and things he saw. He stomped
the ground savagely, his eyes flashing white with fear,
his nostrils expanding and contracting, as he blew heavi-
ly. Round and round the corral he went. Suddenly with
the ease and grace of a fawn he cleared the corral fence
and headed back into the thick forest. It was disappoint-
ing to lose him but Kuakini was determined to get him
back. The men rounded up a small herd of tame cattle
and drove them into the forest to mingle with the wild
cattle. They drove them toward the corral once more.
The young bull was among them. Having the tame cattle
in the corral with the wild animals helped to keep the wild
cattle quiet long enough to get them on to the trucks.
Thirty-five head were taken from the forest and driven
off to market.

The old paniolo was pleased and satisfied! He could
still hunt wild cattle!

“Well, hui hou! I gotta big job today—gotta separate
pipi for market,” Kuakini said as he donned his stetson,
gestured with his famous salute, and rode off on his
favorite horse, “Sparkling,” headed for the green pas-
tures of Kamoku.

—From the Paka Paniolo-Parker Ranch

Cowboy, Kamuela, Hawaii
* * * *

Travellers All
Christians know that they are always in the presence

and under the care of God the Father, and that whatever
we do or wherever we go, we are in His hands. We also
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know that if we walk carelessly, He does not save us; that
if a driver takes a chance, He does not save us; if the
builder of a ship or of a plane makes mistakes in design
or workmanship, He does not save us. Therefore, when
we pray for travelers, we should pray that all workmen
who build ships, automobiles, railroads, and planes should
build with responsibility; that all who pilot our means of
travel should drive with responsibility; and that we do
not tempt God to rescue us from the results of our care-
lessness.—Taddled from The Tennessee Churchman.

Friendly Friday Guild of the Women
Of St. Andrew’s Cathedral

The Friendly Friday Guild was started in 1918 and
has been meeting regularly ever since. It also joins in
the United Churchwomen, World Community Day, World
Day of Prayer and May Fellowship Day observances. We
are faithful attendants of the Lenten Sewing meetings for
the Diocese. We consider ourselves ecumenical, diocesan
and devout members of St. Andrew’s Cathedral.

Founder of the Guild was Mrs. Arthur Withington,
when my mother, Mrs. von Holt, was president of the
Women of St. Andrew. Mrs. Withington was a talented
author, a devout Churchwoman, and an inspiration to all
who knew her. She wrote “The Golden Cloak,” “Hawai-
ian Tapestry” and other books on Hawaii. She and Mrs.
von Holt built up the Guild into a real factor in the life
of the Cathedral. Mrs. Withington was chairman for 35
years, and I have tried to take her place for almost twelve
years.

The Guild is very informal, having no constitution, no
by-laws, no dues. Our main work is sewing, and our
main purpose is to be friendly. We keep in touch with
those who are ill or in trouble. More chatting than sew-
ing is the order of the day at our meetings. New mem-
bers are most welcome. We meet each Friday from ten
to one o’clock in the von Holt Room, having an interlude
for lunch, where we bring our own sandwiches, etc.

—Mary von Holt White (Mrs. Robert)
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